



Autumn, 1980

Vol. 13. No. 2

alumni newsletter

Dean's Message

One of the major problems confronting the practicing dentist today is TMJ or temporomandibular joint dysfunction. Multiple hypotheses are being offered about the effect of TMJ dysfunction not only on the jaw, but on the rest of the body, as well. Various treatment modalities are being proffered for TMJ dysfunction.

The situation calls for careful analysis, interpretation, and study. With that need in mind, your Alumni Association, in conjunction with your School, have decided to devote the entire clinical portion of the 1981 Annual Alumni Meeting in St. Louis to a multi-disciplinary look at TMJ dysfunction. And to provide ample time for this approach, it has been decided to extend the meeting by day. It will run from Thursday, March 19, through noon, Saturday, March 21, 1981. We are very pleased that eight of the School's most able faculty members, representing as many clinical disciplines, will present programs on various aspects of the TMJ during the alumni meeting.

We hope you will plan to join us at this very significant meeting with its intensified emphasis on continuing education and new information for our alumni. Of course, the social aspects of the alumni meeting will be in full flower as usual, with class reunions, the big banquet and installation of officers, the Big Brother luncheon, and all the other traditional favorites on the Schedule. March 19 will be designated as "Senior Day" and members of our fine Senior Class will be attending the Big Brother luncheon and various other activities on that day.

Post-Convention Cruise

Last Spring's alumni-sponsored educational meeting in Hawaii produced such rave reviews from all involved that your alumni association has planned another

fine trip for the Spring of '81, with more to come in future years. The hottest ticket in travel these days is the Caribbean cruise and we're all excited about the plans for the "Seminar at Sea" aboard the Starward of the Norwegian Caribbean line. This fine trip will begin on March 21, as the alumni meeting comes to a close, and continue for seven days.

In addition to a luxury cruise, you'll have the benefit of 23 hours outstanding continuing of education courses presented by Drs. Sam V. Holroyd and Jules M. Snitzer of our Periodontics faculty. Sam Holroyd is well-known as an authority on Pharmacology and he will discuss the control of infection, pain and anxiety and also will give a family-oriented course titled "Drugs and The Family." Jules Snitzer will give a wide-ranging course surveying Periodontics in the 1980s. I hope that many of you will take advantage of this fine opportunity. You probably have received a leaflet giving full information on the cruise. If you haven't, or need another one, let me know and I'll see that one is sent to you immediately.

Alumni Giving Hits New High

Alumni giving in the fiscal year ended last June 30th achieved the highest total ever and our percentage of alumni who contributed to the School topped all divisions of Washington University. Needless to say, we're elated over this splendid demonstration by our alumni that they really care about their School and we're pleased at the things that your support has enabled us to do. For example, our Department of Oral Diagnosis & Radiology will soon be able to boast that all of its X-ray equipment is less than two years old, thanks to our great alumni. Two new long-cone X-ray units have been provided by your Dental Alumni Association and a third such unit has been provided through a separate gift from the great Class of 1940. Plaques acknowledging those gifts have been installed in the units housing

the new equipment. In the works is acquisition of a new Panorex unit purchased with a joint gift from the great Classes of 1955 and 1956.

As you know, we try to give you some tangible benefits for your generous gifts, in addition to the satisfaction that you get from supporting your School. One of the most popular such benefits has been discounts on fees for our fine Continuing Education courses. Now, at the suggestion of the chairmen of our alumni giving clubs, we're going to improve this benefit even more: effective immediately, all members of the Eliot Society (givers of \$1000) or more per year) can attend any number of our C.E. courses at no charge, members of the Dean's Committee (givers of \$500 to \$999) can attend up to five free courses per academic year, members of the Leroy R. Boling Associates (givers of \$250 to \$499) can attend three free courses per academic year, and members of the Century Club (givers of \$100 to \$249) will continue their privilege of five courses per year at a discount of 25% off the regular tuition fee.

(Please note that the above benefits cannot be applied to C.E. courses with limited enrollment, to courses offered as part of the annual Alumni Meeting, or to special C.E. courses such as those in conjunction with the forthcoming Caribbean cruise. Also these benefits are limited to the alumnus or alumna involved and do not apply to dental auxiliary personnel or any other individuals.)

Accreditation Visit Preparation

Very much on our minds these days (hardly an hour goes by that we don't think of it) is our 1982 accreditation inspection. We are making the most intensive preparation for this inspection in the School's history. Assistant Dean Richard M. Diemer is coordinating the effort, which will involve every member of our faculty and staff. Faculty members attended a three-day

Steuernagel Student Loan Fund



When Harriet Steuernagel, longtime and fondly remembered librarian, retired this last spring, the usual dinner and Farewell Salute to Harriet was planned. But Harriet didn't want a dinner with speeches and tears. She asked everyone who would have attended such a soiree to contribute their (and their wive's) dinner ticket cost to a Student Loan Fund. We all missed the conviviality such an occasion afforded, but also much appreciated her thoughtful consideration of the School and the students. Some of the Alumni who remember Harriet's help and long devoted service to the School will undoubtedly want to "attend" this unusual retirement dinner, too. Contributions may be sent to the Harriet Steuernagel Loan Fund, in care of the Dean. (Don't forget to 'bring your wife"!!)

workshop in late July at the University's Bromwoods conference center to discuss plans for the "site visit." Many more such meetings are scheduled. Achieving full accreditation is a difficult problem these days, especially for a private school operating under serious financial constraints, but we'll do everything possible to

(Cont. on page 6)

Caribbean Cruise Seminar At Sea

Reservations have begun to arrive from dental alumni in various parts of the country for the gala 1981 "'Seminar At Sea," sponsored by the WU Dental Alumni Association, and to be held aboard the luxurious Caribbean cruise ship, the M'S Starward. The Starward is one of the gleaming white ships of the Norweglan Caribbean Lines, "the First Fleet of the Caribbean."

The "Seminar At Sea" will take place from Saturday, March 21, to Saturday, March 28, 1981. It has been scheduled to immediately follow the Annual Alumni Meeting (March 19-21) in St. Louis, so that many alumni can attend the big meeting and reunion and then depart with their classmates and other alumni friends for the educational cruise. Other alumni are planning to fly directly from their home cities to Miaml, where the cruise begins and concludes.

A leaflet giving full information on the "Seminar at Sea" was mailed recently to all WU dental alumni. If you have misplaced your copy and would like another, just write to the Department of Continuing Education at the School and a leaflet will be put into the mail immediately.

The educational highlight of the colorful cruise will be the presentation of three outstanding courses by School faculty members Dr. Sam V. Holroyd and Dr. Jules M. Snitzer. Dr. Holroyd, Professor and Chairperson of the Department of Periodontics, will

present courses titled "The Control of Infection, Pain and Anxiety in Dental Practice" and "Drugs and The Family", while Dr. Snitzer, Associate Professor of Clinical Periodontics, will discuss "Periodontal Problems in the '80's." A total of 23 hours of continuing education will be presented on the cruise. Dr. Snitzer is a member of our Class of 1955.

The Starward will stop at five ports during the cruise:

PORT ANTONIO, Jamaica's most beautiful harbor. You can visit the Caves of Nonsuch, the coffee plantations on the slopes of Blue Mountain, and enjoy the world-famous raft trip of seven miles down Jamaica's jungle-lined Rio Grande.

OCHO RIOS, Jamaica's other glamour port. You'll arrive in time to see a special evening show with Jamaica's best-known limbo performers. The next day, you can climb world-famous Dunn's River Falls and see the river pour out of a jungle and cascade through palms and ferns to the sea.

PORT-AU-PRINCE, Haiti's famed capital with its French heritage. You can visit the Iron Market to see the haunting wood carvings and bright primitive paintings that Haiti is famous for. Then you can take a ride up twisting mountain roads to the Barbancourt Rum factory (yes, there are free samples).

NASSAU, the glamorous capital of the Bahamas, rich in pirate history and British colonial charm.

You can take in the pulsing Goombay rhythms of the night-clubs or perhaps try your luck at the lavish red velvet casino on Paradise Island. In the morning, you might want to see the world's largest straw market.

BAHAMAS OUT ISLAND, where the Starward will drop anchor off a spectacular beach and you'll enjoy three hours of snorkeling, sunning, and swimming in the surf.

The sparkling Starward, a ship of 15,500 tons, entered service in 1969 and was refurbished in 1977. It is equipped with a modern stabilizing system and is completely air-conditioned. Among the many features of this plush ship are: two swimming pools, Neptune Dining Room, Tropicana Garden Club, Star Planetarium, Venus Lounge and Nightclub, Orion Club, Monte Carlo Room, Theatre, Health Center and Saunas, dutyfree shopping arcade, poolside Lido Bar, hairdresser and barber shop, and elevators. All cabins have individual climate control, a four-channel music system, and a private telephone to your cabin attendant. Most cabins are designed for two persons, but some can accommodate a third or fourth person

A cruise on a Norwegian Caribbean Lines ship was the subject of a recent highly-laudatory article in the **5t. Louis Post-Dispatch** by well-known St. Louis writer Clarissa Start. The food served on the cruise (three big meals per day, plus a midnight

buffet) was lavishly praised by the writer.

All arrangements for the crulse are being handled by the same travel company that supervised the 1980 alumni continuing edcuation seminar in Hawaii. The Hawaii trip received high praise from its participants for outstanding planning and execution. Representatives of the travel company will accompany the WU dental group on its crulse to make sure that all needs of the dentists and their families are quickly met.

Although many WU dental alumni are planning to participate in the "Seminar at Sea," the cruise is not limited to alumni of our School. If you have a dental friend who might be interested in taking part with his or her family, you're welcome to pass along the information.

"SEMINAR AT SEA" Course Information

Registration for the Seminar: A registration fee of \$80 for dentists has been established for the Continuing Dental Education courses of the "Seminar at Sea." Dr. Holroyd has designed the course "Drugs and The Family" to be of interest to spouses of dentists, as well as dentists. A fee of \$20 will be charged for a spouse who wishes to attend this course. (If the spouse does attend this course, it may be possible to deduct a portion of her/his expenses. Please consult your own tax attorney or accountant.)

Jamaica

Haiti



Nassau

Bahamas Out-Island

COURSES

"The Control of Infection, Pain and Anxiety in Dental Practice" (Dr. Holroyd) - a review of general and pharmacologic principles behind the control of infection, pain and anxiety, including clinically oriented information relative to the use of antibiotics, analgesics, local anesthetics, sedatives and tranquilizers. Drugs will be considered from the standpoint of obtaining maximal effectiveness with minimal adverse effects. Areas to be discussed include: Antibiotics (use and clinically important characteristics), Analgesics (principles of pain control and clinically important characteristics). Local Anesthetics (adverse potentialities and their control), Sedatives and Tranquilizers (principles of anxiety control and clinically important characteristics). Handouts will provide guidance for participant thought and reduce requirements for note taking. (7 hours)

"Drugs and The Family - Part 1: Drug Abuse" (Dr. Holroyd) - A review of the various facets of drug abuse as they relate both to the family and to the dental clinician. Therapeutic Drug Abuse will be discussed as latrogenic disease. Drugs commonly used in Street Abuse (narcotics, marijuana, depressants, stimulants and hallucinogens) will be discussed in general terms. The Alcoholic will be considered as both a patient and as the practitioner. Nitrous Oxide Abuse and Dangers also will be discussed. (21/2 hours).

"Drugs and The Family - Part II: Medical Prescribed Drugs" (Dr. Holroyd) - A review of the clinically important pharmacology of the drugs most frequently prescribed by physicians. Emphasis will be placed on their effects with special emphasis on effects on patient management. Major and minor tranquilizers, sedatives, antidepressants, antibiotics, antihistamines, anti-inflammatory agents, hormones, analgesics, and drugs used in the treatment of hypertension and other cardiovascular diseases will be discussed. (21/2 hours)

Periodontal Problems in the '80's (Dr. Snitzer) - Increased interference in dentistry by consumer groups, and the increase in malpractice suits against dentists because of the failure to detect and treat periodontal conditions, make it important that every dentist incorporate periodontal principles in his or her practice. A review of causes, detection, and successful treatment of periodontal disease. Areas to be discussed include: A Review of Anatomy and Histology, Etiology, Pathogenesis, Diagnosis, Treatment Planning, Therapy: Initial Therapy, Curettage, Gingivectomy, Flap Surgery, Mucogingival Surgery. (11 hours)

(These courses are acceptable to The Academy of General Dentistry for accreditation and also satisfy the continuing education requirements of state licensing agencies.)

115th Annual Meeting March 19-21, 1981

TMJ—A penetrating look at TMJ dysfunction and its various facets will be the clinical feature of the listh annual meeting of the Dental Alumni Association. In order to view the TMJ situation in its full scope, the meeting has been extended to 2 1/2 days instead of the customary day and a half pattern.

The big meeting will take place on Thursday and Friday, March 19 and 20, and Saturday morning, March 21, 1981. Site of the meeting again will be the glamorous Marriott's Pavillon Hotel in downtown St. Louis, which got rave reviews for food and accommodations from those who attended last March's meeting there.

The big meeting will include all the traditional features of past alumni reunions, highlighted by special get-togethers of the featured reunion classes of 1931, 1956, and 1971 — the 50, 25, and 10 year classes.

The causes and management of TMJ dysfunction will be analyzed by at least eight faculty members of the School's faculty in clinical sessions held in the mornings and afternoons on Thursday and Friday of the month. On Saturday morning, all of the clinicians will return for a joint discussion and question period concerning their presentations.

"TMJ dysfunction is such a widespread health problem today that we felt it would be most appropriate and timely to devote the entire clinical portion of our 1981 annual meeting of this subject," said Dr. Thomas F. Prosser, III. President-elect of the Dental Alumni Association and program chairman for the annual meeting. "We are fortunate that the resources of the School's faculty permits us to offer a thorough look at TMJ from the vantage point of several different disciplines," Dr. Prosser added. "We think it will be a stimulating and valuable program for all the alumni in attendance."

Other traditional features of the annual meeting will include class reunions, the semi-annual meeting of the Dental Alumni Association board of directors, the annual business meeting of the Association, the annual report on the School by Dean Selfridge, the Past Presidents' breakfast, and the festive Friday night banquet at which the 1981 officers of the Alumni Association will be installed. A new feature that has become a popular part of the schedule is the Big Brothers Luncheon honoring alumni and student participants in that highly successful program that paris an alumnus with a senior student to help the student become familiar with the private practice of den-

A complete schedule for the 1981 annual meeting and registration forms will be mailed to all alumni in January.

EARLY RESERVATIONS ADVISED

The "Seminar at Sea" is sponsored by the WU Dental Alumni Association in conjunction with the School's Department of Continuing Education. The economics of such a cruise dictate that it be open to all dentists and their families, not just to WU alumni. Although it is expected that many WU dental alumni and their spouses will take this cruise, some dentists who are not WU alumni also are planning to attend. Cabins cannot be set aside for our alumni only, but must be reserved on a first-come, first-served basis. Alumni planning to attend the "Seminar at Sea" are urged, therefore, to make their reservations as soon as possible, to avoid disappointment.

The Washington University chapter of Omicron Kappa Upsilon (dentistry's honor fraternity) held its annual reception and banquet on June 10 at Whittemore House and honored four members of the school's faculty with membership and one member of the staff with honorary membership.

Regular faculty memberships were conferred on the following: Dr. Samir El-Mofti, Pathology; Dr. Judel Lew, Fixed Prosthodontics; Dr. Shirley Pierce, Community and Preventive Dentistry; and Dr. Gordon Thompson, Operative Dentistry. The honorary membership was conferred on Mrs. Ann Leonard of the Registars Office.



Featured speaker at the OKU banquet was William Jones, Professor of Law at Washington University.



Mrs. Ann Leonard (right) was the recipient of an Honorary membership in OKU. Celebrating with her is Miss Harriett Steuernagel, also an Honorary OKU member, who recently retired as School librarian and faculty member. Mrs. Leonard is the School's Registrar and a long-time staff member.



Dr. Jeffrey Dalin (left), a new member of the School's Operative Dentistry faculty, receives his OKU membership certificate from Dr. Schreiber. Dr. Dalin was elected to OKU at Indiana University, where he recently received his D.D.S., but was unable to attend the induction ceremony at his alma mater and arranged to receive his certificate at the VIU banquet. He is the son of Dr. Harry Dalin, also a part-time member of the School faculty.

Omicron Kappa Upsilon

Reception and

Banquet



Dr. Shirley Pierce '61 obviously is happy at her induction as a faculty member of Omicron Kappa Upsilon, national dental honor society. Dr. Pierce is shown receiving her membership certificate from Dr. Harold R. Schreiber '47, President of WU's Gamma Chapter of OKU. Dr. Pierce is Chairperson of the School's Department of Community & Preventive Dentistry.



Dr. Judel Lew '73 (left) of the Department of Fixed Prosthodontics receives a handshake and certificate from Dr. Schreiber as he, too, becomes a faculty member of OKU. The fourth faculty member inducted into membership was Dr. Samir K. El-Mofty of the Department of Oral Pathology.



Dr. Gordon Thompson '52 (left) of the School's Operative Dentistry faculty was another of the faculty members inducted into OKU membership. He is shown with Dr. and Mrs. Mark Pultman. Mrs. Pultman is OKU is shown with the current president, Dr. Schreiber. the former Louise Livingstone, popular staff member and X-ray technician in the Department of Oral Diagnosis & Radiology.



Dr. Jerome Spielberger (left), Chairperson of the School's Department of Oral Diagnosis & Radiology and past president of the Gamma Chapter of



Engaged in some serious conversation at the OKU reception were (left to right): Dr. Dee W. Pulsipher '66, Dr. Paul S. Meyer '55, and Dr. Warren H. Spesier '48. All are members of the School's faculty, Dr. Pulsipher in Pedodontics, Dr. Meyer in Orthodontics, and Dr. Speiser in Removable Prosthodontics.



Showing the results of clean living and good dental care are Dr. Doxey Shelton '79 and her husband, Dr. Donald G. Sheldon '61, who were among the guests at the OKU banquet. Don Sheldon is Secretary-Treasurer of the Dental Alumni Association and Doxey is a member of the Association's Board. Both also are members of the School faculty.

Practice Placement Service

(Sponsored by the Big Brother Program)

Any alumnus who becomes aware of a practice becoming available, or of a practice opportunity in their community next Spring, please contact:

Dr. W. Neal Newton 234 West Lockwood Ave. Webster Groves, Missouri 63119

One of our graduating seniors may be the perfect replacement.

Faculty Notes

Dr. H. Groves Cooke, successfully took the examination of the Board of Endodontics in Los Angeles on April 15. Dr. Cooke is now a Diplomate of the American Board of Endodontics . . . Dr. Alphonse Peterson of the Department of Oral Diagnosis & Radiology was co-presentor of a talk on "Medical Emergencies in the Dental Office" on April 28 during the 35th Annual Convention of the Homer G. Phillips Hospital Interns Alumni Association. Dr. Peterson also gave a talk on careers in dentistry to eighthgrade students at the Ford Elementary School in St. Louis on April 18 . . . Dr. Jules Snitzer, Associate professor of Periodontics, has been appointed to the attending staff of DePaul Hospital. Dr. Snitzer recently spoke on Periodontics to the Missouri Chapter, Academy of General Dentistry, at its meeting the Chase-Park Hotel . . . Dr. Sam V. Holroyd, Professor of Periodontics and Chairperson of the department, was one of the instructors in a course on "The Understanding and Management of Dental Pain." given June 5-6 in Worchester, Mass. The course was sponsored by the Department of Dentistry at the Memorial Hospital in Worchester and the Tufts University dental school . . . Dr. Samuel E. Guyer, Chairperson of the Department of Fixed Prosthodontics, recently gave twoday lectures on Fixed Prosthodontics in two western states. On April 17-18, Dr. Guyer spoke to dentists from the Ft. Lyon, Colorado area, and on May 8-9 he lectured to dentists in Walla Walla Washington, Both lectures were sponsored by local Veterans Administration medical centers. On May 27-29, Dr. Guyer was in Kansas City, where he and two Kansas City examiners gave the Missouri Prosthodontic Specialty Board Examination . . . Dr. George Kyd of the Department of Periodontics presented a paper entitled "A Clinical and Biological Rationale for Root Demineralization with Citric Acid" at the annual session of the American Academy of Periodontology, held in St. Louis, October 8-12 . . . Dr. Farhad Moshiri was recently appointed as Chairperson of the Department of Orthodontics and Dr. O.L. "Mike" Shoemaker was appointed Chairperson of the Department of Removable Prosthodon-

tics . . . Miss Harriett Steuernagel, who recently retired as our Librarian, has been named Associate Professor Emeritus and Librarian Emeritus. Happily, Harriet will continue to be very much in evidence around the School. She will serve as Consultant in Dental Education and also will assist with the complex process of preparing for the School's 1982 accreditation evaluation . . . Dr. Samuel E. Guyer, Professor and Chairperson of the Department of Fixed Prosthodontics, lectured for a day and a half to medical center staff and local dentists at the VA Medical Center in Fayetteville, N.C. on September 11 and 12. A few days later, Dr. Guyer was in Chicago to attend the annual meeting of the Federation of Prosthodontic Organization as the delegate from the American Academy of Crown & Bridge Prosthodontics.

Gift Annuities -How?

Gift Annuity Provides High Return, Partially Tax-Free Income, And a Charitable Deduction

That's correct. All three advantages, plus the personal satisfaction of helping to provide excellent education, await those who choose this option for wise giving to support the School of Dental Medicine.

Simply described, a gift annuity is an agreement between Washington University and a donor: the donor agrees to transfer irrevocably to the University a sum of money or securities, and in exchange, the University agrees to pay a fixed rate of return to the donor for his or her lifetime. The University ultimately receives whatever remains.

A gift annuity may also include the lifetime of a second person (for example, your spouse, a child or friend).

Annuity rates are even higher as of May 1980. The new higher rates specify 7.1% at age 70, 7.9% at age 75, 9.2% at age 85, and up to 14% at age 90. Gift annuities are fully guaranteed by the University. And when you combine to your tax-free income and your charitable deduction, your effective rate of return on

your gift annuity is substantially higher.

A large portion (usually more than half) of the annual annuity income paid to the donor is tax-free because the Internal Revenue Service recognizes it as a return of your investment in the annuity contract. The balance of the annuity income is taxed as ordinary income.

A donor is entitled to a charitable contribution deduction (the "giff" portion of the agreement) in the year the giff annuity is established. Both the amount of the tax-free income and the amount of the charitable deduction are determined by the life expectancies of the annuitants using official Department of the Treasury tables.

Gift annuities make sense for those interested in helping the University while helping themselves. A gift annuity can be funded with gifts of \$2,500 or more. The largest gift annuity the University has accepted to date is \$100,000.

To designate your gift for use by the School of Dental Medicine, you need only execute a short agreement form prepared by the University.

The gift annuity is the oldest lifeincome agreement between charitable institutions and donors in the United States. It has been in existence for 60 years and is the best-known and most widely used form of charitable life-income gift.

The University's Planned and Deferred Giving Office serves alumni and friends of the School of Dental Medicine who wish to consider such gifts. To learn specific details about your possible gift annuity, write to Mark R. Roock, Director of Deferred Giving, Box 1193, Washington University, St. Louis, Missouri 63130.

(Dean's Message cont.)

secure a favorable report from the accreditation commission.

Our finances greatly limit our ability to physically improve the School, but we continue to make changes here and there as we are able. For instance, the former Removable Prosthodontics Lab on the ground floor has been converted into three more-examining units for the Department of Oral Diagnosis & Radiology, plus a faculty office. The Department of Periodontics has inaugurated a section of the Clinic designed expressly for Perio surgery and recalls and providing five

operatories for this purpose. Plans are being finalized for the adaption of space on the third floor of the School's Wohl Building for increased Basic Science research facilities.

Telephone Hot-Line Service

Dr. David Barnes, our Assistant Dean for Clinical Affairs, has completed plans for a valuable new "Hotline" service that will enable our alumni or any other dentist to call the School and get immediate help with a difficult clinical problem or question. Each clinical department will have at least one faculty member available during regular School hours to answer such urgent calls for help from alumni and other dentists. Further consultations beyond the initial phone call can be arranged when necessary. To utilize this new "Hotline" service, just call (314) 454-0345 and ask for Dr. Barnes. If he's not there, his secretary will help put you in touch with the proper faculty member. We're glad to be able to offer this service to our profession.

Have you noticed how many of our own faculty members are giving Continuing Education courses for us, this year? We revived that program over the past few years primarily by bringing in nationally-known instructors from elsewhere. Now, with our C.E. program in high gear, we are striving for better balance. Many of our courses still will be presented by top instructors from the outside, but many others will be presented by our own gifted faculty members.

Our new Department of Maxillofacial Prosthetics, under Dr. Don Gay, has already made a name for itself in the Missouri-Illinois medical-dental community and is serving about as many patients as its personnel and space will permit. This unique service provides prostheses to meet many different needs. Patients needing prosthetic eyes, patients with severe facial trauma due to burns, and many others requiring very specialized prosthetic help are getting that help from Dr. Gay's department.

Until we meet again, have a marvelous holiday season and a great 1981!

George D. Selfridge, Dean

School Bolsters Full-time Faculty

A major goal of Dean Selfridge and the School administration has been the strengthening and enlarging of the nucleus of the School's teaching corps - the full-time faculty. A big step toward that goal was taken for this academic year by the addition of several new full-time faculty members and the decision of other part-time instructors to take on full-time status.

The new full-time teachers include: Dr. Brian L. Clevinger, Assistant Professor of Immunology, who is our first full-time immunologist. Dr. Clevinger joins us from the University's medical school where he has been a research associate and NIH postdoctoral research fellow for the past two years.

Dr. David J. Davis, Assistant Professor of Removable Prosthodontics, is an alumnus of our School who recently has been serving as a chief dental officer for the Oklahoma Department of Corrections.

Dr. Michael J. Kasle, Assistant Professor of Oral Diagnosis and Radiology, had taught oral diagnosis and oral medicine for the past two years at the Indiana University School of Dentistry.

Dr. Russell B. Stoch, Assistant Professor of Endodontics, is from South Africa and has practiced dentistry in Johannesburg and London. He recently completed a postgraduate course in Endodontics at Temple University in Philadelphia.

Dr. Warren S. Yow, Assistant Professor of Fixed Prosthodontics, received his dental degree from the University of the Philippines and has completed postgraduate fraining in oral biology and fixed prosthodontics at the University of Missouri - Kansas City.

Dr. Jerome Shatoff, Assistant Professor of Fixed Prosthodontics, received his dental degree from New York University, and a certificate in prosthodontics from Boston University.

Dr. Steven P. Nast, Clinical Assistant in Community and Preventive Dentistry, graduated from University of Missouri-Kansas City receiving his D.D.S. degree.

Dr. Brian S. Cullen, Clinical Assistant in Community and Preventive Dentistry is a 1975 graduate of the School, and presently is Director of Dental

Services at the Missouri Division of Mental Health, St. Louis State Hospital.

Dr. Arthur Wieselthier, Clinical Assistant in Community and Preventive Dentistry, is an alumnus of our School who is presently working at the St. Louis State Hospital.

The following faculty members. formerly part-time, are now fulltime: Dr. Robert C. Adler, Assistant Professor of Dental Sciences; Dr. Stephen Bumgarner, Instructor in Community and Preventive Dentistry; Dr. Marzban G. Patel, Assistant Professor of Fixed Prosthodontics; Mrs. Natalie Simmons, Instructor in Dental Education; Dr. Thomas Schiff, Assistant Professor of Oral Diagnosis and Radiology; and Mrs. Kathylyn Behm of our instructional materials staff who has received a faculty appointment as Assistant Instructor in Dental Education.

Dr. Marzouk Honored by University



Dr. and Mrs. Mohammad Marzouk

Mohammed Marzouk, Professor and Chairperson of the Department of Operative Dentistry has been selected by the University as a recipient of the coveted Faculty Award for 'outstanding commitment to teaching and dedication to the intellectual and personal growth of the students". He was one of only four Washington University faculty members to be so honored at the University's Annual Founders Day banquet on October 11. A similar award was presented to Dr. Richard Brand last year and the fact that two members of our school's faculty have been named in as many years is a distinct honor.

Freshman Class Begins Studies

The Class of 1984, 86 of them, recently completed their two-day orientation period and started classes at the School. The members of this class were selected from a pool of 2,200 applicants for admission. Once again, California produced the largest group of class members, with 36 representatives. The rest of the geographic breakdown is as follows: Missouri, 12 members; Illinois, 11; New Jersey, 5; Utah, 4; New Mexico and Connecticut, 2 each; and Arizona, Arkansas, Georgia, Hawaii, Idaho, Indiana, Michigan, Oregon, Washington and Wisconsin, 1 each. There are 4 foreign students, 2 from Hong Kong, 1 from Canada and 1 from Italy.

Seven of our new freshmen are closely related to alumni. Donald Busbey from Quincy, Illinois is the third generation Washington University dental student, his father being a member of the Class of '57, and his grandfather, a Distinguished Alumnus, and a member of the Class of '30. Kenneth Dupree of Antioch, California is Henry Dupree's (63) son. Terry Dyer of St. Louis is Larry Hutson's (62) stepson. Eric Hotze, also of St. Louis, is Sylvester Hotze's (42) son. Kurtis Kanemaru of Stanton, California is Donald Kanemaru's (55) son. Alma (Beth) Patterson of Search, Arkansas is Joseph Patterson's (52) daughter. And Matt St. Eve of Belleville, Illinois is Raymond St. Eve's (53) son.

New Level of Alumni Giving

A new level for Alumni Fund Giving has been established by the University. The name for this giving level is the "Deans Committee" and all those who pledge to give \$500 or more annually to the School will be considered members of that "Deans Committee". It should be made very clear at the outset that all funds pledged to the School at any level are for the School of Dental Medicine. University personnel and facilities are made available to us; but all contributions go to the dental school alone.

Fund raising for educational institutions has become a real necessity these days and, so, there have developed "specialists" in the field. And these people who

know have recommended that the steps, or levels, in alumni giving should be graduated evenly. Our Century Clubs, at the \$100 annual level; our Boling Associates, at the \$250 level; and our Eliot Society, at the \$1000 level, left a considerable gap betwen \$250 and \$1000 as giving levels. It was, therefore, decided to create a stepping-stone at the \$500 level, level.

Naming of this level of giving was something of a stumbling block because the previously established intermediate level between Century Club and Eliot Society had been named differently by each School. And, in our case, that \$250 level had been named in honor of someone very special to all our Alumni, namely, Dean Emeritus Leroy Boling. Therefore, it must be pointed out that one may join the new "Deans Committee"; and still be a Boling Associate (just as one remains a Century Club member, too, when one becomes a member of any higher giving Club).

If you find that you've had "a good year", and feel it possible, we would much appreciate your joining this new Giving Level. Pledge \$500 per year to the School and your name will appear as a Charter Member of the new "Deans Committee" on a plaque on display at the School.

John E. Gilster Chairman

Plan to Attend
115th Alumni
Meeting
March 20-21, 1981
T.M.J.
Problems

Continuing Education Course Schedule

TOPIC



Every once in awhile the editor exercises his "privileges"; hence, this great picture of Jack and Maureen Mahoney. Such an attractive couple, who did so much to make the 25th reunion of the Class of '55 last Spring so enjoyable, has every right to decorate these pages!

Sat. & Sun.	"Orthognathic Surgery"
Oct. 25 & 26	

DATE

Wed., April 1

Thurs & Fri

April 9 & 10

nt. & Sun.	"Challenges in Dentistry"
ov. 1 & 2	

Sat. & Sun.	"Complete Denture Construction"
Dec. 6 & 7	Provide Control Contro

1981		
Sat.	"Periodontics Refresher	
Feb. 28	for Dental Hygienists"	

Sat., March 21 - 28	SEMINAR AT SEA
	"The Control of Infection, Pain
	and Anxiety in Dental Practice:
	Drugs and The Family"

"Periodontal	Problems	in	the
'80's			

"Clinical Correlations in
Histology and Gross Anatomy"

"Challenges in Dentistry"

INSTRUCTOR
Dr. Farhad Moshiri
Dr. Allen Sclaroff
Washington University

Eight Clinicians Washington University

Dr. James Crawford Univ. of N. Carolina

Dr. Louis Gangarosa Med. College of Georgia

Dr. Paul Starkey Dr. David Avery Indiana University

Dr. Phillip Jones Shawnee Mission, Kansas

Dr. Samel Holroyd Washington University

Dr. Samuel Holroyd Washington University

Dr. Jules Snitzer Washington University

Dr. Richard Brand Washington University

Eight Clinicians Washington University

Deans Visit to Orient

Dean and Mrs. George D. Selfridge returned to St. Louis over the Memorial Day weekend after a long and tiring, but fascinating, visit to several countries in the Far East. The trip was made in behalf of the International College of Dentists, of which Dean Selfridge is the current president.

First stop on the tour was Seoul, South Korea, for a two-day visit. Dr. and Mrs. Selfridge then went to Osaka and Kyoto, Japan for several days, then on to Hong Kong for a two-day visit. The next stop was Manila, where several days were spent, then back to Japan for a stay in Tokyo. On the way home, a stay of several days in Hawaii was arranged for rest and recuperation.

During the month long trip, Dr. Selfridge met with many dental leaders, visited dental schools, attended dental meetings, and participated in ICD convocations. In Manila, he gave the BB. Erana Memorial Lecture at the annual meeting of the Philippine Section of the ICD and also was the keynote speaker for the annual meeting of the Philippine Dental Association, held at the Philippine International Convention Center. In Tokyo, Dr. Selfridge presided over the Induction Ceremony for new fellows of the Japan Section of the ICD.



A high-angle look at the section of the School's clinic newly adapted for Periodontal surgery and for treatment in connection with the Department of Periodontics' new recall system. Five clinic units have been set aside for this purpose. The mobile and wall decorations are leftover from the time when this area was used primarily

Annual Giving Report

You can be very proud of the Dental School's results in the Annual Fund program this year. In the year ended June 30, 1980, the Dental School led all other Schools in the University in alumni donor participation to the tune of a whopping 39.2%. We raised \$118,474,49 from our 2,200 alumni and \$24,042.95 from our friends, to bring us to a total of \$142,517.44. This represents a 31% increase over last year. If we had received the support of the 180 donors who gave last year but not this year our total dollars raised would have been just under \$160,000.

We have also gained 11 new Eliot Society members over the last year:

Dr. Godfrey W. Schroeder
Dr. and Mrs. James H. Mason
Dr. and Mrs. Raymond W. St. Eve
Dr. and Mrs. Robert D. Rowan
Dr. and Mrs. David H. Murray
Dr. Warren B. French
Dr. and Mrs. Dale J. Cartwright

Dr. and Mrs. Quentin M. Ringenberg Dr. and Mrs. Bernard B. Natkin

Dr. and Mrs. Bernard B. Natki Dr. Leo S. Shanley Dr. James L. Wetzel, Jr.

Thanks to those of you who were *Instrumental* in obtaining these generous donors. We are hoping that this year we can attain a goal of 50 Eliot Society members for the Dental School.

This year we will begin solicitation for the new Dean's Committee giving club. Jack Glister has accepted the chairmanship in this founding year; with his leadership we hope to obtain 15 founding members.

Our newly-instituted parent solicitation resulted in a total of 15 new Century Club members (including one "grand" parent Century Club member!) and \$1,575 in support. Special thanks to Dr. Bozolan for his dual role in serving not only on the Eliot Society membership committee, but in spearheading the parent solicitation. This year we hope to continue and expand this base of support.

Special thanks also to Jeff Schroeder who will be stepping down as chairman of the Leroy R. Boling Associates. Welcome to Dr. Richard Lattner who will be chairing this giving club for the next two years.

It has been an exciting and gratifying year. Dean Selfridge joins me in thanking you all for your tireless efforts and valued

commitment to the progress of our fund raising efforts for the Dental School. We look forward to another record-setting year.

llene Pearl

Hot-line

Consultation Service

Thanks to a suggestion by Robert Sager, '46, the Alumni Advisory Board has established a consultation service for our alumni with the chairperson of each department. Of course, many alumni already contact the school's faculty to discuss particular problems from their private practices; however, for those "out-of-town" alumni who would like to consult with faculty members without the long-distance expense, please call Assistant Dean Dr. David Barnes, 454-0345 and he will see that the Department Chairperson returns your call.

For those alumni who wish to continue dialing direct for consultations, the following list of phone numbers should assist you:

Dr. Samuel Guyer - Fixed Prosthodontics - 454-0390

Dr. Hugh Berry - Endodontics -

Dr. John Delfino - Oral Surgery -

454-0395 Dr. Jerome Spielberger - Oral

Diagnosis - 454-0383 Dr. Mohamed Marzouk Operative - 454-0397

Dr. Patricia Parsons Pedodontics - 454-0313

Dr. Michael Shoemaker -Removable Prosthodontics - 454-0310

Dr. Samuel Holroyd Periodontics - 454-0379

Dr. Farhad Moshiri Orthodontics - 454-0370

Dr. Peter Pullon - Pathology -454-0308

Sanford Wax '71

Alumni Deaths

John F. Baber 114, Feb. 24, 1980 Gilbert C. Rees 110, Mar. 24, 1980

John F. Jonas '30, May 27, 1980

Roscoe V. Perkins, '42, June 3, 1980

Cornella M. Thompson '22, August

Alumni News

Gregory Yust, '70, was recently installed as President of the EI Paso District Dental Society. He has served the Society in all other offices leading to the presidency and has also been an active member of the EI Paso Dental Study Club.

Elsewhere in this issue is an article about the new Freshman Class and mention is made of the seven Alumni Father-Son or Father-Daughter combinations; but mentions should also be made of a rather unique position held by our alumnus, Eloy Gutlerrez '54, of Albuquerque, N.M. Two sons-inlaw, married to his twin daughters, are seniors at the School, Gary Mares and Tim Kelly.

Although Jerry Young '58, is a faculty member, his schedule the last few months has been so busy, there isn't room for it in Faculty News. In March, he spoke before the St. Louis chapter of Alpha Omega Fraternity and also before the South County Dental Society (St. Louis). In April, he presented a half-day program at the Missouri State Dental Meeting as well as speaking before the Lewis and Clark Study Club (St. Louis). In June, there was only one speaking engagement, before the Madison County (III.) Dental Society; but, in September, he held a two-day continuing education course here at the School and also spoke before the Federation of Dental Diagnostic Services which met here in St. Louis. And in November, he presents a one-day limited attendance program at the Mid-Continent Dental Congress here in St. Louis. Jerry, when do you find time to practice—and teach at school?

He's not exactly an alumnus, but he was a popular faculty member back in the Fiftles as head of the Pathology Department, Charles Waldron. And we'd like to note that he's now Dean of the School of Dentistry at Emory in Atlanta.



An honored guest at the School of Dental Medicine was ADA President Dr. I. Lawrence Kerr of Endicott, N.Y. Dr. Kerr informally addressed students and faculty about problems facing the dental profession today and the outlook for the future, and then answered questions from the audience.

Officers of the Alumni Association

President
President-Elect
Vice President
Secretary-Treasurer
Editor
Executive Secretary
Editorial Assistants

Leo S. Shanley, D. D. S. Thomas E. Prosser, III, D. D. S. Godfrey W. Schroeder, D. D. S. Donald G. Sheldon, D. M. D. John E. Gilster, D. D. S. Irving Litvag Jeanne Felsch

Sharon Schmidt



The M/S Starward at anchor off the beach of an Out Island of the Bahamas where participants of the Seminar At Sea will spend several hours as part of their exciting cruise.

Washington University School of Dental Medicine 4559 Scott St. Louis, Missouri 63110



MEMBER PUBLICATION

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF DENTAL EDITORS

Non Profit Org. U.S. Postage PAID St. Louis, Mo. Permit No. 2501